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From: michael.l.mcmillan@gm.com
Sent: Friday, March 05, 2004 9:41 AM
To: Kevin Ferrick; Doug Morris; Jim Williams; felockwood@ashland.com
Subject: ILSAC Input on Options for API SM Category

I am sending this correspondence on behalf of ILSAC and the Alliance of
Automobile Manufacturers, with regard to the ballot to define API SM
currently in progress.  As you know, the members of these two groups have
expressed concern with options to define API SM which differ significantly
from past practices.  These concerns were summarized both in an earlier
November 18, 2003 e-mail message (which I am attaching below), and during
API Lubricants Committee Conference Calls discussing this issue, and will
be addressed further in this correspondence.  Individual Alliance or ILSAC
members may also choose to amplify further on these concerns in separate
communications.

In the early 1990's, when ILSAC GF-1 was first defined, the companion API
SH category differed only (for the ILSAC viscosity grades) in that it did
not contain fuel efficiency requirements.  Subsequent API categories
allowed other differences to creep in, until, as indicated in the current
SM ballot, SM would allow higher phosphorus (P) and sulfur (S) limits, even
for the ILSAC viscosity grades, with no P or S requirements at all for the
non-ILSAC viscosity grades.  There are also other differences, such as no
Sequence IIIGA requirement and a higher TEOST MHT limit for some non-ILSAC
viscosity grades, which we believe would make such oils technically
inferior to ILSAC GF-4 oils.

We are particularly concerned about the differences which the current SM
ballot would allow for the ILSAC viscosity grades -- differences which have
not been permitted for previous API S categories.  Relaxing P and S
requirements will jeopardize automakers' abilities to take advantage of the
benefits achieved in GF-4, because automakers will be much more concerned
than they have been in the past that non-GF-4 products will be used in
their vehicles.  Not requiring a minimum of 0.06% P for non-ILSAC viscosity
grades is also a major concern for some automakers who are concerned that
such products will be used in their vehicles.  Allowing products which meet
ILSAC GF-4 catalyst compatibility requirements to display an Emissions
System Protection Label does little, if anything, to alleviate these
concerns.

As I indicated in my earlier note, if API adopts SM as defined in the
current ballot, it could jeopardize our ability to comply with governmental
emissions regulations, as well as lead to unnecessary market complexity,
increased customer confusion and greater misapplication of engine oils.
Some of our members might feel they need to take steps to limit their
liability by specifically recommending against the use of API SM oils in
owners manuals, technical bulletins, etc., unless such oils also display
the API "Starburst" Certification Mark.  For the reasons stated, these
actions could also extend to areas of the world outside North America,
based on SM oils being perceived as inferior to GF-4 oils.  I wouldn't
think that API members would want such an "inferior" label attached to
their highest performance category oils.

On behalf of ILSAC and Alliance members, I urge API to reconsider the
definition of API SM currently being balloted, and to consider instead a
definition of SM which is consistent with earlier performance categories,
as well as with GF-4 requirements agreed upon through the ILSAC/OIL
consensus process.

                                          Mike McMillan
                                          Chairman, ILSAC
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(Note:  Following is the earlier note sent on November 18, 2003)

                                                                                    
                      
                      Michael L.                                                    
                      
                      McMillan                 To:       williamsj@api.org, 
morrisd@api.org,               
                                                felockwood@ashland.com              
                      
                      11/18/2003 01:53         cc:                                  
                      
                      PM                       Subject:  ILSAC Input on Options for 
API SM Category        
                                                                                    
                      
                                                                                    
                      

After listening to the Lubricants Committee discussion on November 10 and
discussing the matter with some of my ILSAC associates, we offer the
following comments for the Lubricants Committee to consider as they further
decide how API SM will be defined.

It appears the options for defining SM have been reduced to two: Option 1
would define SM pretty much consistent with past S categories, where
viscosity grades through 10W-30 would be "ILSAC grades".  Within this
option, SM oils of these viscosity grades would be the same as GF-4 oils
for physical, chemical, bench and engine test requirements, except for fuel
economy.  Option 2 appears to be the opposite of Option 1. There would be
no "ILSAC grades", and requirements for SM oils could be established
independent of any
correlation to GF-4. In particular, SM requirements in Option 2 could be
different from GF-4 in some aspects that we believe are very significant.

It is of particular concern to us that Option 2 would not require the
elemental (phosphorus and sulfur) limits specified for GF-4 oils. One of
the primary objectives for the upgrade to GF-4 was to begin the important
process of reducing engine oil elements known to be harmful to engine
catalyst system performance and durability. GF-4 phosphorus levels will be
20% lower than GF-3 levels, and for the first time sulfur levels will be
capped.  ILSAC plans to further reduce phosphorus and sulfur content in the
future as we develop GF-5, GF-6, etc.  These actions have been and will
continue to be taken because auto makers in North America and certain other
countries must comply with increasingly rigid requlatory standards for
vehicle emissions. If the Lubricants Committee decides to license oils,
particularly in the historical "ILSAC grades",
that do not have elemental limits consistent with current and future GF
oils, it will be more difficult for auto makers to influence the
composition of motor oils that consumers put in their new cars. This, in
turn, will greatly increase our liability with regulatory agencies
regarding catalyst system durability and emissions compliance.

It is not clear to us that selecting SM Option 2 over SM Option 1 would
result in any significant benefits for the oil and additive industry. And
it could substantially jeopardize auto makers' efforts to comply with
important governmental regulations. It could also result in a lower level
of protection and durability for consumer vehicles, especially those that
are built and certified for longer emissions system durability.
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We hope the members of the Lubricants Committee will consider these issues
and concerns as they decide upon the specifications and overall
requirements for the upcoming SM category. We realize the API "S" category
is principally the domain of the oil marketers, and we respect that
relationship. However, the manner in which SM is ultimately defined will
clearly impact other stakeholders. Auto makers, consumers and the
environment could be negatively impacted if API does not select an SM
option that will specify elemental controls important for future vehicles
in many parts of the world.

                                    Mike McMillan
                                    Chairman, ILSAC
                                    General Motors R&D Center
                                    MC 480-106-160
                                    30500 Mound Rd.
                                    Warren, MI 48090
                                    586-986-1935
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